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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of October 26, 2006

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Jameel called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Hunter, Jameel, Lentz, and Maturo


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson, Police Commander Macias
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Lentz moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commission Hunter and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR
1. Approval of Draft Minutes of September 14, 2006 Regular Meeting


Chairman Jameel noted a correction on the last page under “Items Initiated by Commissioners.”  He clarified that he expressed support for recycling firms, but not bioengineering firms.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to approve the September 14 minutes as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 4 - 0 - 1 (Commissioner Hunter abstaining).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Jameel acknowledged receipt of a letter from Paul Johnson regarding coordination with other agencies.  Community Development Director Prince suggested discussing the letter later in the meeting.


Chairman Jameel noted that some audience members at past General Plan update sessions have made comments about topics unrelated to the specific agenda topics being considered.  He welcomed suggestions about how to encourage people to limit their comments to the designated subjects.  He said he planned to announce this restriction at the outset of the study session.


Commissioner Maturo suggested asking people when they begin speaking about other topics if they have anything more on the subject at hand, and encouraging them to make comments on topics not on the agenda at the end of the meeting or to submit them in writing.  Commissioner Lentz expressed support for this approach.

STUDY SESSION


1.
General Plan Update - Review Personal and Property Safety Section of the Community Health and Safety Element


Community Development Director Prince said the Planning Commission’s review of the Community Health and Safety Element will begin with a presentation by Police Commander Lisa Macias on Police Department programs, followed by a review of the General Plan policies and programs in this area.  He noted that only a few revisions are being proposed.


Director Prince advised that the meeting materials address administrative and finance policies, including development fees and financing of certain programs.  He said Finance Director Schillinger was not sure whether these policies belong in the Community Health and Safety Element or in the Economic Development Element of the General Plan.  He suggested deferring discussion of these items.


Director Prince said the last community survey asked respondents to rate the quality of life in Brisbane and identify important factors, and many people cited feeling safe at night in residential areas and downtown.  He presented a graph showing responses to the survey question about community services, and noted nearly 65 percent considered police services adequate or better.  He invited Police Commander Lisa Macias to provide an overview of Brisbane community policing programs.


Police Commander Macias reviewed Brisbane Police Department’s mission statement, organizational chart, staffing schedules, emergency services, and community outreach and public education programs.


Police Commander Macias discussed the General Plan policies and programs and identified related Police Department programs and initiatives.  She recommended changing the response times in Policy 163 to five and fifteen minutes.  She suggested updating Program 165b to “continue” foot patrols and use of bicycles.  Commander Macias noted the word “continue” also needs to be inserted in Program 165d.


Director Prince explained that the intent behind the proposed addition to Policy 166 was to reflect the relationship between site design and crime prevention.  He remarked that well-known planner and author Al Zielinka will be speaking at the next session of the continuing urban design forum on November 1, and he encouraged Commissioners to attend.


Commissioner Hawawini thanked Commander Macias for her presentation and expressed his appreciation to the Brisbane Police Department for providing the community with a sense of security.  He emphasized the need to provide adequate staffing to ensure safety and asked if having two officers on duty 24 hours each day was sufficient.  Director Macias stated that when the department is fully staffed, there will be one sergeant and two officers on duty at all times.  She said detectives and other personnel are available for daytime incidents, and Brisbane works closely with Daly City and South San Francisco to cover problems at night.


Commissioner Hawawini asked about average response times in nearby cities.  Commander Macias said she was not sure, but most were longer than Brisbane’s.


Commander Hawawini recalled the years when Brisbane had its own dispatch service.  He acknowledged that the new system was more effective.  Commander Macias noted that besides freeing police officers for more important duties, use of the County system gave Brisbane access to computerized records and other valuable resources.  


Commissioner Hawawini commented that few cell phone users know that their 9-1-1 calls will be dispatched through the California Highway Patrol rather than by the County’s dispatch service, and he recommended making the public aware of this.  Commander Macias said cell phone users can program their phones with a local number for emergency calls.


Commissioner Lentz asked how police are trained to deal with mentally ill people.  Commander Macias responded that all officers participate in an 8-hour training class on that specific topic.  She talked about other training the department provides to the staff.


Commissioners expressed concern about the impact of future developments on police services.  Commander Macias acknowledged the need for more resources to keep up with the department’s expanded workload and responsibilities.


Commissioner Hunter drew attention to a statement in Program 148n and asked if the intent was to ensure unimpeded traffic flows for Brisbane.  Commander Macias stated that unimpeded traffic flow was the goal.


Commissioner Hunter noted that Policy 161 talks about mutual aid, and he asked how frequently Brisbane is called for help and how often Brisbane receives aid.  Commander Macias responded that Brisbane works most closely with Daly City, and the relationship is balanced.  


Commissioner Hunter asked whether the response times in Policy 163 were based on distance from a patrol officer or from a station.  Commander Macias said the closest location, whether a patrol vehicle or station, responds to an emergency call.  


Commissioner Hunter suggested placing a notice in the Star encouraging cell phone users to program their phones with the local emergency response number.  Commander Macias said the Police Department will create an article and announce the information on the website as well.


Commissioner Maturo expressed concern about the impacts of increased traffic flows from future developments on emergency response times.  Chairman Jameel noted that the response time in the General Plan represented an average, and responses could actually be faster or slower.  He recommended clarifying that point.  Commander Macias acknowledged that traffic impacts were a major factor that needs to be considered when looking at any future development.


Commissioner Hawawini asked about homeland security.  Commander Macias described yearly training programs and special exercises.  She noted Brisbane’s Police Department has immediate links to Federal security agencies.


Chairman Jameel thanked Commander Macias for her presentation.


Director Prince noted the Police Department was proposing three revisions to the General Plan policies and programs, and the Community Development Department had one new policy.  


Commissioner Lentz said he was comfortable with the proposed revisions, and other commissioners expressed support for recommending those changes.


Commissioner Lentz moved to approve this section as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
101 Visitacion Avenue:  Sign Review SR-8-04; Sign Program to permit new signs on north and south walls and 3 new neon signs in addition to existing wall and neon signs; Michael Abney, D.C., applicant; Brisbane Midtown Market, Inc. (Rossi & Rossi), owner; APN 007-281-180


Senior Planner Tune said this applicant is proposing a new wall sign running horizontally on the Mariposa Street side of the building and vertical signs on both sides of the wing wall at the street corner of the building.  He added that a time and temperature sign and existing neon signs that are not affixed to the window frame are not included in the square footage.


Senior Planner Tune said that, with the existing wall sign, the proposed signage along Visitacion Avenue would total 34.5 square feet, where only 25 square feet are permitted based on the building’s street frontage.  In order to stay within this signage allotment, Senior Planner Tune recommended eliminating of the vertical sign on the south side of the wing wall.  Staff also recommends eliminating the entire horizontal sign facing Mariposa Street.  Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the conditions of approval, which allow the applicant to work with staff to improve the design for the vertical sign on the north side of the wing wall.  He recommended conditional approval of the sign permit, excluding the horizontal sign on the Mariposa Street side of the building and the vertical sign on the south side of the wing wall.


Commissioner Hunter observed that most signs indicate the name of a business rather than the nature of its products or services.  He questioned whether the sign ordinance permits a list of symptoms, such as the signs being proposed, rather than identifying signs.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the City’s definition of signage includes advertising the name and nature of a business.  He stated that the City has tried to stay away from regulating content and making artistic judgments.


Community Development Director Prince observed that the applicant’s business card contains a graphic design showing a spine, and he suggested that such a symbol conveys information about the services offered and might fit well in the vertical space on the north side of the wing wall.


Chairman Jameel noted that neon signs inside a building are not addressed by the sign ordinance.  Senior Planner Tune confirmed that the sign ordinance applies only to signs affixed to windows and window frames.


Commissioner Hawawini said light pollution from neon lights also needs to be considered.  Senior Planner Tune noted there does not seem to be much concern in the community about the present level of neon signs along Visitacion Avenue, so that issue has not become a problem.


Director Prince advised that some jurisdictions, such as Ojai, regulate interior signs by their size and distance from the window.  Chairman Jameel said he liked that approach.  Director Prince suggested that the Planning Commission consider revising the sign ordinance at some point after completing the General Plan update.


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Michael Abney, D.C., stated that he has been at his current location on Visitacion Avenue for two years, but many people are still unaware there is a chiropractic office in town.  He noted drive-by traffic is particularly important to his business, so high-visibility signage is necessary.  He said listing symptoms helps people know what kinds of ailments can be treated.


Dr. Abney expressed willingness to eliminate the symptom signs, but requested that the Planning Commission allow signs on both sides of the wing wall as proposed.  He pointed out that drivers can easily miss the existing canister sign.  


Commissioner Hunter said he understood Dr. Abney’s points about the visibility of the wing wall sign.  He agreed with staff’s recommendations regarding elimination of some of the proposed signage, and he encouraged Dr. Abney to develop more artistic and attractive signage.


Commissioner Maturo asked if any of the neighbors had complained about the proposed signage, and Dr. Abney responded that no one had approached him.  


There being no other members of the public who wished to speak on this matter, Commissioner Hawawini made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz expressed support for staff’s recommendation to eliminate the horizontal sign but suggested allowing redesigned signs on both sides of the wing wall.  He encouraged the applicant to work with staff to develop a better design.


Commissioner Hunter said he would prefer to uphold the City’s signage limitations, particularly in the downtown area.  He supported the idea of a sign showing the spine logo and business name.  Commissioner Hunter expressed his opinion that the wing wall is an important asset that the applicant should be allowed to use.  He encouraged the applicant to remove the existing canister sign and consider interior signs to list his services.


Commissioner Maturo agreed that the applicant should be allowed to have signs on both sides of the wing wall.  Commissioner Hawawini agreed.


Director Prince talked about ways of redesigning the signage to make the text appear less crowded.  Commissioners discussed these options and size limitations. 


Dr. Abney said he planned to hire a graphic artist to help design the sign, and he confirmed his willingness to work with staff.


Commissioner Hunter proposed allowing the applicant to use both sides of the wing wall for 10-1/2-foot vertical signs, as proposed, with a time and temperature sign at top, and a canister sign.  He recommended eliminating the horizontal sign along Mariposa Street.  Commissioner Hunter suggested providing the applicant with basic guidelines and parameters and having him work with staff to comply.  Other Commissioners expressed support for this approach.


Commissioner Hunter moved to approve the sign program with the revised conditions.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Director Prince reminded the Commission of the November 13 meeting on the Sierra Point Design Guidelines.  He said the Commission will begin its review of the Open Space Element on November 2 and complete the Community Health and Safety Element at a future meeting.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Hunter commented that it might be useful to study the results of the community survey in more detail to identify areas that need improvement.  He acknowledged that only a small percentage of respondents expressed negative feelings about the City.


Commissioner Hunter advised that he would be out of town and unable to attend the November 2 and November 9 meetings.  He said he planned to return in time for the November 13 meeting and would keep the Commission informed if there are any changes in his plans.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if there were any General Plan policies regarding communications, and he referred to Paul Johnson’s letter emphasizing the need for Brisbane to inform and coordinate with other agencies.  Community Development Director Prince said that at a recent meeting, someone from the Bay Area Air Quality Management District indicated he was not aware of the existence of a quarry in Brisbane.  He advised that the State Clearinghouse circulates information regarding CEQA documents, such as the EIR for the proposed project at the quarry, to various State agencies, but there are also a number of regional regulatory agencies that may not be informed through this process.  Director Prince recommended creating a new policy promoting interagency coordination and communication.


Commissioner Hawawini said Brisbane should do its part by making sure all interested agencies are notified as projects come forward.


Commissioner Maturo noted the Bay Area Air Quality Management District staff made it clear they welcome interaction with the City staff and members of the public.  She expressed her appreciation for their proposed additions to the General Plan policies and programs.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter moved to adjourn to the special meeting on November 2, 2006.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:50 p.m.  
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